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  HARWICH
HARWICH TOWN HALL

732 Main Street

HARWICH PLANNING BOARD
Tuesday, September 26, 2017
Donn B. Griffin Room
6:30 PM

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chairman, Lawrence Brophy; James Atkinson, Vice-Chairman; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris
ABSENT: Tom Stello and Mary Maslowski.
ALSO PRESENT: Town Planner, Aly Sabatino.
CALL TO ORDER
6:30 PM by Chairman Lawrence Brophy with a quorum present.  
Chairman Brophy announced the Recording & Taping Notification: As required by law, the Town may audio or video record the meeting.  Any person intending to either audio or video record the open session is required to inform the Chair.

Public Hearing
I. Hearing

a.  
PB2017-23 Charles B. Konner et al, as owner, Eastward Companies,



Susan Ladue, as representative, seek approval of a Use Special Permit for an



Attached Accessory Apartment pursuant to the Code of the Town Harwich §325-



51.H and Article V as set forth in M.G.L c. 40A §9. The proposal seeks a one (1)



bedroom, 896 SF± dwelling unit. The property is located at 161 Church St., Map
Presenter:  Susan Ladue and also present Mr. and Mrs. Charles B. Konner

· Accessory apartment with common wall

· Mr. and Mrs. Smith (family) will occupy the accessory apartment

· Possibility of renting the accessory apartment in the future

· Two car garage and additional parking space 

· Meets setback requirements.

Aly Sabatino addressed Waivers pursuant to §400-6

The applicant is seeking waivers and/or modifications from Commercial and Residential

Requirements of the Rules and Regulations not generally required of a residential application.

MGL Reference and Planning Board Jurisdiction

Pursuant to MGL c.40 A, §9 the Planning Board must, within 65 days of submission of

application for a special permit hold a public hearing. The decision of the Planning Board shall

take place within 90 days following the close of the public hearing
.

Comments from other Boards, Departments, Committees:

 Conservation Department: No concerns.

 Health Department: No concerns.

 Building Department: None

 Police Department: “From a law enforcement/Public Safety perspective, the Harwich

Police has no issue with this plan. Please make sure that any line of sight issues do not

occur where the driveway meets Church St.

 Fire Department: No concerns.

Planning Staff Comments:

Administrative and filing requirements have been met. Staff recommends approval of the

Waivers requested. Staff recommends approval of the application.
Mr. Atkinson addressed easement of the driveway.  He asked if it allows for the additional living unit.  Ms. Ladue said she would address the issue and amend if needed and record it.  He also addressed issue of revised Building Permit and Ms. Ladue said she would take care of that as well.

Mr. Peterson addressed access to the lot next the property at issue.  Ms. Ladue answered no access to adjacent lot.


Mr. McParland addressed Church Street issue regarding line of sight.  Ms. Ladue said she will make sure it is not an issue.  Mr. Peterson said he is familiar with the Church Street issue and he said it is not an issue.

From the audience, Rosemary Schultz asked regarding a ditch on the Site Plan.  Ms. Ladue addressed the grading; plantings etc. are provided as a safety issue.
Also from the audience, Janet McCroscree asked about the size of the lot the accessory apartment would be attached to.  Ms. Ladue answered that the lot is 1 ½ acres.

Motion made by Joseph McParland to Close the Public Hearing.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 5-0-0.  Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; James Atkinson, Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland and David Harris.
Motion made by Joseph McParland to adopt the following Waivers:

The applicant is seeking waivers and/or modifications from Commercial and Residential

Requirements of the Rules and Regulations as the requirements for a submittal are not pertinent to

a residential structure i.e. landscape plans, etc. Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 5-0-0.  Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; James Atkinson, Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland and David Harris.

Motion made by Joseph McParland to adopt Findings of Facts:

1. The parcel(s) is in the R-R and W-R zoning district.

2. The apartment unit is not greater than 900 SF (being 896± SF).

3. It is the owner’s intent to occupy both units with the apartment serving as the primary

residence for parents.

4. Minimum requirements have been met for setbacks, area and bulk.

5. The driveway will provide sufficient off street parking which meets the minimum

requirements.

6. The application as submitted does not adversely affect local traffic or create traffic

hazards (§325-51.H.(2)).
Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote 5-0-0. Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; James Atkinson, Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland and David Harris.

Motion made by Joseph McParland to approve with conditions the Use Special Permit and waivers pursuant to §400-6 Waiver of rules and regulations requested for the attached accessory apartment based on the fact that the application meets the necessary requirements and criteria for approval pursuant to the Code of Town of Harwich with the above findings and following conditions:

1. The owner shall maintain occupancy in one of the units as required by Town Code.

2. At least one off-street parking space shall be provided for the accessory dwelling unit.

3. The Special Permit decision shall be recorded at the Registry of Deeds.

4. Any changes to the plan shall be subject to further Planning Board review.

Seconded by David Harris.  Vote: 5-0-0.  Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; James Atkinson, Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland and David Harris.
Documents:

Planning Board Staff Report dated 9-19-2017




Letter from Susan B. Ladue, Eastward Companies dated 8-15-2017




Site Plans (7 pgs.)

Public Meeting
II. New Business
a. Approval Not Required PB2017-24 Aaron T. & Deborah J. Gingras,

owners, seek endorsement of a re-division of two (2) lots as set forth in M.G.L. c.

41 §81 K-GG. The parcels are identified as 204 & 0 Oak Street, Map 70, Parcels

L2 & L3, respectively, as shown on the plan entitled “Approval Not Required Plan

of Land” prepared by Terry A. Warner, PLS, dated August 29, 2017. The parcels

are in the R-M zoning district.
Presenter:  Mr. Aaron Gingras
Ms. Sabatino made the following Departmental comments:
Planning: This proposal meets the following minimum criteria for endorsement of an ANR plan

pursuant to §400-9 of the Harwich Town Code and pursuant to Massachusetts General Law Chapter 41

§81 K-GG based upon the following:

1. Lot 1 and Lot 2 shown the plan meets the minimum frontage requirements of 150’.

2. Lot 1 shown on the plan fronts Arron’s Way (12’ Gravel Road) which provides safe and

adequate access.

3. Lot 2 shown on the plan fronts a public way (Oak Street 60’ Town Way)

4. All roads have sufficient width, suitable grades and adequate construction to provide for the

needs of vehicular traffic in relation to the land abutting or served thereby and for the

installation of municipal service to serve such land and the buildings existing thereon to be

erected.

5. The plan reflects that the parcels are located on Assessors Map #60 whereas the Assessor’s

data shows them on Map #70. This matter will be corrected in the near future and the Plan

should be filed as is.

Comments received from other departments:

Engineering/Surveying: No comments.

Conservation: No comments.

Health: No variances to title 5 will be allowed for new construction.
Mr. Atkinson stated that ANR approval means safe and adequate access.  He also said he would like comments from the Police and Fire Departments included.

Mr. McParland asked what was to be built.  Mr. Gingras said he is planning to build a house on the lot.  Mr. Gingras also stated that he is moving next door.  He has no plans for Lot 2.

Ms. Sabatino asked if the Board would like to sign the maps this evening and they agreed to so.


Motion made by Joe McParland to adopt the following Findings Re: PB2017-24 Aaron T. & 
Deborah J. Gingras, 204 & 0 Oak Street:
· Such modification adding to, taking away from, or changing the size and shape of, lots in such a manner does not to leave any lot so affected without the required frontage.

· Said plan does not constitute a subdivision as the way shown on a plan theretofore approved and endorsed in accordance with the subdivision control law, namely Oak Street and Arron’s Way and said way provides safe and adequate access.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 5-0-0.  Members voting:  Lawrence Brophy; Jim Atkinson, Joe McParland; David Harris and Allan Peterson.
Motion made by Joe McParland to endorse the ANR plan entitled “Plan of Land” prepared for Aaron T. Gingas and Deborah J. Gingras by Terry A. Warner, PLS dated August 29, 2017 and last revised September 5, 2017.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 5-0-0.  Members voting:  Lawrence Brophy; Jim Atkinson, Joe McParland; David Harris and Allan Peterson.
Documents:
Planning Board Staff Report dated 9-19-17



Site Plan Prepared by Terry A. Warner, PLS


Memo from Fire Chief David LeBlanc Harwich Fire Dept. Re:  Aaron Gingras 


dated 9-26-17
b. Minutes for 3/28/17, 4/13/17 and 9/12/17 

Motion made by Joe McParland to approve the Minutes of 3-28-17.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 4-0-1.  David Harris abstained.

Motion made by Joe McParland to approve the Minutes of 4-13-17.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 4-0-1.  David Harris abstained.

Minutes of 9-12-17 – Not available.

III. 
Old Business
a. Sale of Recreational Marijuana Draft By-law.
Ms. Sabatino explained the wording on a Draft regarding an Article to be presented at a Public Hearing on November 14, 2017 regarding the Sale of Recreational Marijuana Bylaw.

Motion made by James Atkinson for Ms. Sabatino to secure the November 14th date and necessary notifications for the Public Hearing for the Article regarding Sale of Recreational Marijuana Bylaw.  Seconded by Allan Peterson.  Vote: 5-0-0. Members voting:  Lawrence Brophy, Jim Atkinson, Joe McParland, David Harris and Allan Peterson.
b. Marijuana Moratorium Draft By-law.
Ms. Sabatino explained the wording of the Temporary Moratorium By-law to be presented at the Public Hearing on November 14, 2017.
Motion made by Joe McParland to put the Temporary Moratorium By-law on the Agenda for a Public Hearing on November 12, 2017.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote 5-0-0. Members voting:  Lawrence Brophy, Jim Atkinson, Joe McParland, David Harris and Allan Peterson.
Documents:
Draft wording for Sale of Recreational Marijuana Draft By-law.



Draft wording for Marijuana Moratorium Draft By-law.

c. Village Commercial Overlay District Draft By-law.
Mr. Atkinson explained the plan he and David Spitz drafted and asked the Board to review the plan so they could discuss it fully on a separate agenda for the November 14, 2017 meeting.  He would like to have it put on an agenda for a late November or early December meeting.
Document:
Draft Village Commercial Overly District Bylaw discussed above.
d. ADA Non-compliant Sidewalks
Presenter:  Gerald Begis – Sidewalk Safety Committee
· Mr. Begis said there are three people on the Sidewalk Safety Committee

· He met with Mr. Garibelli and Aly Sabatino to come up with Guidelines for sidewalks and cross walks that are ADA compliant.

· He said that there are cross walks all over town that are not ADA compliant

· He discussed sidewalk standards

· He noted that many sidewalks need repair

· He said that Link Hooper, Town DPW says it is a very expensive project

· Discussion of funding

· Discussion of waiver by developers contributing to a fund

· Discussion of delegating funds.  Sidewalk Safety Committee and Traffic Safety Committee can make recommendations, but Planning Board must have final decision.
· Aly Sabatino is working on getting grants.

· Mr. Begis said the Link Hooper has some funds

· Joe McParland asked if there is a record of the number of crosswalks in town.  Mr. Begis said Town has 48 and the State has 28 in Town

· Discussion of Federal Guidelines for crosswalks and ADA compliance requirements.

· David Harris discussed Disability Groups which go all over the country to identify crosswalk/sidewalks that are not in compliance.  He suggested Mr. Begis check what is already on the books and not try to “reinvent the wheel”.

· Discussion of problems with brick sidewalks

· Mr. Begis asked is there are funds specified for sidewalks or crosswalks or both.  Ms. Sabatino said she thinks there is approximately $50k in a fund

· Mr. Peterson said the Federal Highway Transportation Department Grants up to 80%

· Mr. Begis discussed state funding for sidewalks at Saquatucket
IV. 
Briefings and Reports by Board Members
· Joe McParland said that the Capital Outlay Committee is up and running every month from October on.

· Jim Atkinson said the CPC Committee will be having Public Hearings regarding projects the Town is interested and will be reviewing applications

· Aly Sabatino said she attend the last BOS meeting where Accessory Apartment Bylaws were discussed.  The BOS want to have Public Hearing to discuss making the Bylaw less cumbersome.  She will be meeting with Chris Clark, Town Administrator and Julie Kavanagh from the BOS to discuss recommendations.
V. Adjourn
Motion made by Joe McParland to adjourn at 7:40 PM.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 5-0-0. 
Minutes transcribed and respectfully submitted by Marie Hickey, Board Secretary

Adopted: 
October 26, 2017

Minutes
Planning Board
September 26, 2017
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